March 11, 2007

Hello All, 

Congratulations to all who ran for office this year, to the many who spoke to ballot articles and to all the election workers and meeting organizers. Our communities are better for your efforts. At Town Meetings and at Pownal's candidate's forum we heard real discussion on policy. Thank you to all who stood and spoke to their convictions, to all who listened and ultimately to all who came out to vote on an extra cold day. At the end of this letter you'll find the unofficial results of the balloting for Pownal. I'm sorry I do not have the results for Woodford at this time. 

Every year at Town Meeting break, with my colleagues in the House, I write, print and distribute a legislative report. You'll find copies in area stores and at the Town Offices. I'm including the report here too. 

Town Meeting Legislative Report:
Dear Friends,

I hope this report finds you well. This legislative session has been unusual in the depth of work committees are undertaking to improve Vermont’s prospects. We’re focused on education funding, economic development, housing, our energy future and water quality as well as taking on the difficult work of building budgets that support Vermonters. In my new committee, Commerce, we’re focusing on workforce development and broadband initiatives. 

Please let me know if you have any questions or would like more information. If you'd like to receive my regular email Montpelier Notes, please let me know. I hope to see many of you over the Town Meeting break. Bill Botzow

Education and Property Tax - Since 1777, the Vermont Constitution has said that a public education is essential not only to each citizen but also to the health and well-being of our state. Vermont has delivered on that commitment, and today our public schools are consistently ranked among the top in the country.

Vermonters spend in excess of a billion dollars on our public schools. And we expect a lot from schools—more than ever before. In addition to teaching the three R’s, schools now provide substance abuse prevention, harassment and bullying prevention, breakfasts, lunches, fluoride treatments, and warm clothing. These services help children to participate better in learning.

Early in the session, legislative leaders and the Douglas administration agreed on a framework for containing property tax increases while maintaining Vermont’s standard of school excellence.

There is agreement that we want to continue to support the excellence of our schools, maintain our commitment to equity in school funding, and lower the rate of growth of school spending. 

Based on weeks of testimony, the Education Committee is considering numerous long range proposals, including:

· Education Commissioner Richard Cate’s proposal to consolidate existing supervisory union districts into one district with one governing board. The number of school districts would be reduced from 283 to 53. This is not a proposal to consolidate schools or close small schools.

· The Governor’s cap on education spending, which would be set at 4% the first year and 3.5% for the following four years. Communities could exceed the cap with a super-majority vote.

· Lowering the high spending threshold to reduce the overall per pupil cost. 

· Changing special education reimbursement policy to encourage cost containment. 

· Creating a voter education campaign to help voters better see the connection between education choices and school tax rates.

Also under consideration are many other cost-saving strategies, including decreasing state mandates on local communities, and improving the data collected that helps us better understand what’s pushing up school costs. 

For this year’s education tax, The House voted to reduce the statewide property tax by 21¢, reducing the base residential rate from $1.10 to 89¢, and the base non-residential rate from $1.59 to $1.38. Both are 1¢ lower than last year. For those filing based on income, the rate will be 1.8%.

The House Ways and Means Committee is also developing alternatives to the current education funding system as well as changes to the CLA (Common Level of Appraisal).

Budget for Fiscal Year 08 - This year’s state budget is the tightest I’ve seen. In past years, state revenue growth was strong, but growth has slowed—and revenues have fallen.

In January, the Governor proposed a budget with increases of only 3.16% for the General Fund and 2.6% for the Transportation Fund. On scrutiny, House Appropriations has voiced their concern over important state programs that received less money, including the following: 

· Vermont State Police was funded at $1 million less than last year—a year in which they went over budget by $2.6 million. 

· Town highway funding was decreased by $6 million. 

· Special Investigative Units, which are proven to be effective in responding to sexual violence crimes, were not fully funded. 

· Public Defense and Prosecution are critically short-staffed. 

· Support for UVM and the state colleges was limited to a 3.2% increase, while average costs are increasing 6% annually. Vermont now ranks almost last in the US for state support of higher education. 

· The Vermont State Hospital, serving those with the greatest mental health needs, costs an extra $10 million per year because the Federal government decertified it and cut off federal funding. There is no plan to regain certification, and there is no budget for the estimated $80 to $100 million dollars needed for building the required new hospital. 

· Child Care subsidies are $14 million short of what is needed to support low income workers—at a time when we face a shortage in quality child care and we know that reliable child care is critical to a stable workforce. 

· Catamount Health, now in its final planning stages, was underfunded as the Governor redirected Catamount monies to pay Medicaid costs. 

In short, the budget has put the Legislature in the difficult position of discovering these shortfalls and then trying to figure out how to meet the state’s needs.

Health Care Reform - The Legislature passed significant health care reform legislation last year, including over 35 initiatives that help control health care costs, increase access for the uninsured, and improve the quality of care. Catamount Health, the new affordable insurance product for the uninsured, will be available in October 2007. This summer, those who are uninsured can contact an insurance company to enroll for coverage. For more information on Catamount Health rates and enrollment go to: http://www.leg.state.vt.us/HealthCare
Catamount Health is funded by premiums for individuals who enroll and by state dollars from tobacco taxes and an assessment for employees who are not offered health insurance. Employers who need more information about the assessment can visit the Department of Labor’s website, which is a great resource for information on the employer assessment. It also offers the forms that help you calculate the assessment. The address is http://www.labor.vermont.gov Click on: "Employer Health Care Contribution." If you need assistance, please contact me.

Global Warming and Energy - During the opening weeks of the session, the legislature heard from national and state experts about global warming. Climate change is real and threatens to hurt Vermont’s economy, particularly the ski industry, farming, and maple sugaring. With this challenge comes opportunities for new business, greater energy independence, and economic growth. 

The House has focused on how to create more in-state, renewable electricity. The Senate has been working on more efficient use of all types of power. By the end of the session work will be combined into one Climate Change Action Bill.

Some specific measures the House Natural Resources & Energy Committee is considering include:

· Enhancing the standards governing the electric power industry to require the development of new, in-state renewable power. 

· Establishing a clear and predictable tax policy for newly built renewable power generation plants.   

· Improving the net metering law that allows homeowners to use small-scale wind turbines or solar panels to make their own power. 

· Streamlining the regulatory permitting procedures governing wind measurement towers. 

· Giving more Vermonters a chance to voluntarily pay for green power. 

· Looking into ways to increase the use of biofuels, such as oil crops for biodiesel and grass crops for pelletized fuels. 

· Ensuring that new large-scale retail buildings are built with the most energy efficient design.

These initiatives, along with work being done in other committees including Agriculture and Transportation, will help Vermont achieve greater energy independence, promote economic development, and reduce greenhouse gas emissions.

Workforce Development and Broadband - The House Commerce Committee has been working on two initiatives critical to our future, the challenge of meeting Vermont’s workforce needs, and broadband access. 

Employers are voicing frustration that they cannot find enough qualified workers. Vermonters wish they could get into better paying positions. The workforce development, scholarship, internship bill H.433 builds the connections through more training for adults to move directly into guaranteed jobs and by creating high school and college internships with Vermont employers. The bill also provides funding for scholarships and higher education loan repayment.

Vermonters now want and need faster "broadband" connection speeds. New legislation aims to make affordable broadband available to every Vermonter who wants it. Solutions will vary from place to place using fiber-optic cable, wireless service, and copper lines, with the efforts coordinated under a new Vermont Telecommunication Authority.

 Next week in Montpelier
This coming week committees will be working on many bills to meet the crossover deadline when bills need to move out of committee in order to be voted on this session. Bills that don't make this deadline will have to go to the Rules Committee for their approval in order to move forward. 

My Commerce Committee will be meeting Monday this week to continue work on the Telecommunications Authority Bill. I expect we will work all week and hope to vote out a bill by the end of Friday. Many people want to testify on the bill and other committees will need to look at a number of sections. I hope everybody enjoys a good safe week. With the change to Daylight savings we can all sense an end to winter.

Stay in touch, 

Bill 
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